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Message from the President 

Diane Allen, CVRS President for February 

Hi Friends, 

Unlike last year, this January came with a lot of snow and some of 

our gardens have just started to show signs of life. There is no snow 

remaining in ours now, and some colour is peaking out.  

Our Xmas rhododendron didn't bloom at its usual time, but this 

week I can see some pink about to show itself.  The peonies are 

already showing off new growth.  

So, this is the beginning of what we all look forward to in the coming 

months, ŀƴŘ ƻŦ ŎƻǳǊǎŜΣ ƳŜŜǝƴƎ ǳǇ ŀƎŀƛƴ at our next meeting!   

Looking forward to seeing you, 

Diane Allen 

EXPERT PANEL 

February 5; 7:30pm 

Enjoy the entertaining Panel of 

Experts as it answers your 

inquiries! (More details on page 2) 
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Expert Panel  

February 5, 2020   7:30pm 

Enjoy the entertaining Panel of Experts as it answers 

your inquiries! Bring your toughest questions. This 

event is back by popular demand as, each year, it 

proves to be seriously enjoyable. It may even rank 

as the most popular of the monthly events for our 

members. 

 

 

Sean Rafferty (President of the 

Rhododendron Species Foundation 

and member of the CVRS) 

Ken Webb, (President of the 

American Rhododendron Society and 

affiliated member of the CVRS) left in 

the photo presenting the ARS Silver 

Medal to Ian Efford  

Paul Wurz (President of the North Island 

Chapter ARS, owner of Hidden Acres 

Rhododendron Nursery in Campbell River, 

and sitting member of the ARS  

Endowment Fund)  



 

Cowichan Valley Rhododendron Society 3 February 2020 

  

 

Dear Friends, 

It is difficult to write a letter that is sure to be relevant on 

the day that you will read the newsletter. When I first sat 

down to do this, my letter was accurate to that week in 

January: 

Dear Warmland Rhododendron Enthusiasts! 

The part of this salutation that doesnôt support what I am 

witnessing outside my kitchen window, is the ñwarmlandò 

part. Yesterday, I came in looking like a winterling after 

knocking six to eight inches of snow from about three 

hundred trees and shrubs, and today the evidence of that 

effort has already disappeared. Thank goodness for the 

help of those occasional blasts of icy wind, as they scatter 

some of the snow from the trees. And yes, it is still 

snowing. The cryptomeria and bamboo have bowed to 

acknowledge global warming.  

Okay, I just need my blanket and some puppy warmth. 

I better write a new letter when this is passes. 

Take heart. We know ñthis too shall passò. It does every year 

now. 

So today, I write the updated version. The snow is gone, 

and so much water has joined the melted snow that 

puddles lie where once the snow created beauty.  

I just returned from a walk through the garden to absorb the 

inspiration that bright new growth, the signs of Spring, 

always offer. It didnôt work that way today. 

Today, I saw the Salix that was still lying where it fell a few 

weeks ago. I examined and decided how I would vigorously 

prune it in an attempt to hoist it upright and encourage it to 

Letter from the Editor 

Winterlings arrived in the garden ï 
monsters of every shape and size 

Did you have a thicker frosting 
on your cake than  
George Morgen did? 
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live. With pruning tasks in mind, I wandered 

over to the Pinus nigra (Austrian Pine) that 

had been dying last summer. Some horrible 

sap had been weeping from various parts of 

its trunk.  

What a dreadful sight it was today; it was 

seriously yellow---dead. This led me to look at 

the two others in that area of the garden; they 

too appeared to be afflicted.   

I panicked and began running to examine 

every Pinus in the yard. The two Pinus 

contorta var. contorta (Shore Pine) appear to 

have been hit as well. That was enough. 

There were many more pine trees in the yard, 

but I was too discouraged to face those 

possibilities today. 

Back inside, depressed, I began forensic 

research to determine the cause of death. 

However, I canôt tell through observation 

because of my inexperience with tree 

disease. What comes first: insects, fungus, 

cankers, drought?  What I can determine is 

that I have no time to waste if there is to be 

intervention. So, I have sent an email to an 

arborist for help.  Hopefully, I wonôt be too 

late, as I love pine trees! 

Going out to become inspired, backfired 

today. Instead I am about to quit gardening. 

Unless I take my glasses off, the mirror tells 

me I am too old to pursue dreams more 

suitable to others---yes, the young-and-too-

busy. What can I do? I have a plan. 

First, I will select my anti-depression CD, 

Streisandôs Higher Ground. I will lie down and 

close my eyes; my caring dog pack will gather 

close while I absorb the strength of the music 

for the next hour. Then, the dogs will deserve 

a swift, demanding hike on Mt Prevost for 

their support, and of course their dinner. The 

most important part follows.  

I will pour myself a glass of wine produced 

from the grapes grown in our garden and then 

I will call my mother who has Alzheimer 

disease. I will tell her how much I love her. 

Immediately after, I will watch the News.  

In only a very short while, I will realize my 

selfish pettiness, and become grateful for 

health and prosperity and for the fact that I 

have no problems and no excuse, 

whatsoever, to feel frustrated or sad. 

Gratefully, 

Verna 

Spectacular winter view over  
Ali Morrisôs Garden 
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Spectacular Beauty 
in a Pine Wood  

The Hobbie 
Rhododendron Park 
Linswege, Germany  

Words and Photos: Linda Derkach 

If you have the spectacular 

Rhododendron óScarlet Wonderô or 

R. óBaden Badenô flourishing in your 

garden, you have a connection to 

hybridizer Dietrich Hobbie whose 

garden and nursery we visited 

during the 2018 ARS Convention in 

Bremen, Germany. During his 86 

years, Hobbie created roughly 100 

rhododendron hybrids. He lived his 

whole life on his farm in his beloved 

pine woods in northern Germany 

near Westerstede.   

 

 

Note from the Editor:  

Treat yourself to Linda Derkachôs photo-story of the Hobbie Rhododendron 

Park in Germany. Visit www.marsrhodos.ca and the January 2020 

Rhododvine. 

https://marsrhodos.ca
https://marsrhodos.ca/newsletters/2020-01-rhodovine.pdf
https://marsrhodos.ca/newsletters/2020-01-rhodovine.pdf
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Letter to the Editor 
  

Hi Friends,  

With this stretch of mild 

weather, I went out on Sunday, 

December 29
th

 and took these 

photos in our garden, which I 

thought you might enjoy.    

All are Rhododendron  ôLeeõs 

Scarletõ which really is Very 

Early [as claimed]. [I brought 

a truss] of this rhododendron to the CVRS Christmas party in both of the 

past two years. Rose may have tried to propagate it in 2018.  

Spring is here ð although of 

course this is likely to be 

temporary.  

Cheers,  

Janice McLean  

 

Thank - you  Janice,  

How cheery that would have been. Hopefully the rhododendron is 

tough enough to have poked its blooms through the snows of 

January!  
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Contacting Your CVRS 
Presidents 

Some of you have been asking how to 

contact the CVRS as it has been confusing 

with the CVRS Executive Members Shared 

President Roles. The most direct means of 

doing so is emailing:  

cowichanvalleyrhododendron@gmail.com 

 

2019 - 2020 CVRS Acting Presidents:  

September: Verna;  October: Candice;  November: Alan;  December: Elaine;  February: 
Diane;  March: Ali;  April: Barrie;  May: Wendy;  June: Verna 
 
 

Monthly Responsibilities for Acting Presidents: 

Tasks include: 

¶ Planning for the venue or hosting the Executive Meeting on the last Wednesday of the 
month prior to the next Monthly Meeting.  
 
(For example, at the end of September, Candice will send an email regarding the time and 
venue of the Executive Meeting) 

¶ Initiating the Agenda in the same email, and invite additions from the Team 

¶ Chairing or Co-chairing the Exec Meeting - invite someone as Co-Chair if wished 

¶ Writing the Message from the Executive for the Monthly Newsletter:  
 
(Due on Friday of the last weekend before the Meeting) This message does not need to be 
long, and grammar and writing skills are of no concern. If you wish, the Editor will make your 
content work while maintaining your personal voice. 

¶ Chairing or Co-chairing the Monthly Meeting ï invite a Team member to assist 

¶ Acting as the Contact Person for Correspondence: Check regularly for correspondence 
and direct or disperse appropriately. (When in doubt, the Past President, Barrie, will know who 
could best handle the matter) 
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Now, Salix do not generally lie down in winter, but 

this is the second Salix of ours to do so. The first 

was an older tree, and easily twice as large. She 

had roots in the Cherry Point area near Cowichan 

Bay, and one winter I watched her lie down. I was 

tucked in bed sipping coffee gazing out at our 

freshly whitewashed garden. Salix was stunningly 

dressed that morning, draped in wedding lace and 

curls. As I murmured my admiration for the 

sparkling highlights in her gown, she dipped her 

crown toward me and continued to descend into a 

deep bow. Then she disappeared. With a muffled 

thud, she released a white puff of snow and mist 

that floated into the space where she had just 

been fluttering. Yes, she lay down softly and 

gracefully. 

I didnôt witness ten-year old óTortuosaô moving to 

snuggle into the thick white down below him the 

other day, but his was probably a soft tumble as 

well. His golden physique, generally statuesque in 

soft dawning rays that wake up the back garden 

was noticeably absent that morning. It was 

disappointing to see that óTortuosaô did not spring 

back up after the snow got off his back, as one 

expects of the youthful.  

Two weeks later, he is still resting there in the 

garden but is busy taking a very long shower. 

Soon the two of us will chat about the possibility of 

óTortuosaô getting up and continuing to grow right 

where he is.  He should be encouraged by what 

Lady óTortuosaô on Cherry Point Road was able to 

do.  After all, it was his own mother in her wedding 

dress, who fell that wintery day in Cherry Point; a 

short segment of her severed limbs was in fact 

young Salix óTortuosaôsô life source.   

That tumble resulted in a trying experience for his 

mother that year. With a chain saw George 

slimmed her profile. She agreed that delivering 

water and nutrients to such a large gown was a 

daunting task, but all she requested was that she 

be allowed to maintain her height.  She was then 

lifted and supported for the remainder of the 

season by a thickly cabled ñcome-alongò attached 

to Douglas, a powerful fir. After her makeover, she 

looked wonderful; not quite as voluptuous 

perhaps, but genuinely lovely and elegant in her 

lithe style. Immediately, she set about re-

establishing her connection to life support around 

her. 

Lady óTortuosaô continues to thrive to this day, 

many years later. She drapes her twining limbs 

over the rustic gazebo. Every fall she gifts her 

curls to replenish the soil beneath Pseudotsuga 

menziesii var. menziesii in gratitude for the support 

he offered when she felt low.  

When a Tree Falls in 
the Gardené. 

Does Anybody Care? 

Salix matsudana óTortuosaô 

In the second week of January, Winter 

dropped by, so ten-year old Salix matsudana 

óTortuosaô lay down to have a winter nap.  
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In February, when he is finished with his shower, 

Young óTortuosaô and I will discuss whether the 

spot where he is resting now will remain suitable 

for him in the years to come. He apparently likes it 

moist; he has grown well for at least ten years 

now. Most of the time the soil where his roots 

search for nutrients is well drained, but there are a 

few weeks of the year when he is bothered by 

soggier conditions, especially when the shallow 

creek near him becomes clogged by debris from 

the torrents escaping the pond. The pond that 

stores water to sustain its dependents during the 

periods of drought in summer is spilling over this 

winter. Perhaps a regular schedule for clearing of 

debris along the fence-line will provide the solution 

to improve his drainage for a few weeks each 

year.  

With some help, young Salix will have an 

opportunity to carry on with his life just as his 

mother did more than fifteen years ago. He too will 

require surgery to define a narrower profile. As a 

male he may be more reluctant to part with his 

admirable broad shoulders. However, if he is as 

courageous as his heritage suggests, he will 

redefine himself with a new look. He may discover 

that cutbacks in timely fashions often enhance 

more attractive growth in ways he might not 

expect. Unfortunately, support for him is not as 

readily available as it was for his mother. In his 

case, Douglas is rooted too far away to offer any, 

so another stanchion will be required.  

So, of course, every living and rooting being 

around young Salix matsudana óTortuosaô cares 

deeply about his survival. Therefore, the outlook 

for his recovery is not as bleak as it first appeared, 

and it is expected that his personal upper story will 

be revealed in the upcoming fall season. In time, 

he will offer his shading support as in the past and 

will become proudly photogenic once again. 

Verna Buhler 

Courageous Hellebores Rhododendron óCalsapô 
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Christmas Party   

December 1, 2019  

Photos submitted by Sharon Tillie and Verna Buhler 

The Christmas Party proved to be another wonderful celebration for all who attended. It begins to sound 

like a clich® when we praise the variety of delicious offerings on the buffet table, and the lovely 

atmosphere created, in part, because of the McLay Heritage House venue.  

November must have been busy for most of our members because there were fewer entries in both the 

Photo Contest and in the Tall Tales Contest.  Nonetheless, these events still brought rolling laughter 

and abundant witty banter. 

Every one of the three Award winners was taken by 

surprise. The audience particularly enjoyed watching the 

recipients who were not attentive as the lovely speeches 

about their contributions were being delivered.  To the 

complete thrill of everyone there, the winners suddenly 

heard their names spoken and recognized that, in the 

silence that followed, all eyes watched as they became 

aware that they themselves were the center of attention. All 

three winners delivered similar skits of their epiphanies.  

Barrie Agar received the Silver Bowl Award for her 

notable contribution to the Cowichan Valley Rhododendron 

Society. She served as the President of the CVRS from 

September 2016 until June 2019. She currently serves on 

the Executive as the Past President and on the Garden 

Fair Planning Committee. 
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Elaine Kitchen and Carrie Nelson were 

both awarded the American Rhododendron 

Society Bronze Medals. These medals honour 

the outstanding contributions of these two 

individuals to the Cowichan Valley 

rhododendron Society Chapter. 

Elaine has served for many years on the 

Executive of the CVRS and has contributed 

many hours to the successful organization of 

the Cowichan Valley Garden Fair.  

Carrie Nelson recently served as President of 

the CVRS in 2015 to 2016, when it required 

skilful rejuvenation and reorganization. Her 

efforts reenergized the society and enabled it 

to continue to grow and thrive. 

At the festive tables around the room, enthusiasm and high spirits were evident. 

 

 

 

Sandra really was just getting started. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

And when Ali speaks, everyone 

laughs and learns. 
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Tall Tale Winner, Janice McLean, was the most entertaining 

of all tall tale tellers at the Christmas Party.  

The World of Saltspring Island According to Janice is home to 

the most fascinating characters.  

 

 

The World at another table became serious for about ten minutes, that is, before the Tall Tales 

Contest began. 

Overall, a delightful wrap-up to 2019! 


